
Arts and Sciences Senate 
Minutes of September 24, 2007 
 
I.  Approval of Tentative Agenda:  approved 
 
II.  Approval of minutes from April 23rd 2007 – Norman Goodman:  Please check VIII (bullet #5. line 3 – 
should it be 7% of instructional faculty be on tenure/tenure track lines?   Minutes approved when figure is 
checked.  Figure was checked and it should be 70% (not 7%).  Minutes from April 23rd will reflect correct 
percentage. 
 
Georges Fouron was not present yet to give his final report as Arts and Sciences Senate President.  
Cynthia Davidson introduced herself as the new President of the Arts and Sciences Senate President. 
 
III.  Dean’s Report on State of the College (J. Staros) 
 

• Good news in faculty hiring:  32 Assistant Professors (includes 3 arriving in 1/08); 3 Associate 
Professors; 3 Professors (one departmental chairs, one endowed chair and one joint Professor 
with BNL).  Dr. Peter Carravetta (European Languages) will be the first D’Amato Chair (first 
Endowed Chair in the CAS).  There will also be 11 lead appointments for fall 2008. 

 
• Bad news on budget:  Fiscal condition for the CAS is grim.  Starting deficit of 2.1 Mil. which is a 

lot (CAS budget roughly 63 Mil.)   There are always lines that turn over.  In past years we have 
been recovering about 2 Mil. from an initial negative in the beginning of the year.  When we first 
looked at the budget, we thought we were going to have a year in balance.  Subsequently, what 
has happened was the addition of two unfunded mandates:   

 
(1)  In the past couple of years the student body has increased (13.6% increase from Fall 04 to 

Fall 06).  We don’t know the numbers for this year yet, but we will have at least an 18% increase 
overall from Fall 04-Fall 07.  We have not gotten any new base money at all to account for this.  
What the Provost has done in the past was to add temporary funds every year (each subsequent 
year the amount increased) for adjunct expenses.   This year we expected approximately $960,000 
in such funds.  These funds have not materialized. 

 
(2)  Another smaller mandate was the increase in GA/TA stipends of $2,000.  (There was 

actually 2 hikes:  a $500 contractual increase plus the $2,000 increase.)  This was funded through 
the Graduate School.   There are no funds to pay the increase for approximately 100 students 
funded through the college.   

 
• The 1.2 Mil in money added to the approximately 2.1 Mil is substantially above 3 Mil in deficit.  

No realistic way to come to a balance by the end of the year. 
• The Acting Provost has written a set of budget guidelines.  Dean Staros read from the set of 

guidelines.  (Copies were passed out to the A&S Senate.) 
 
Snapshot of CAS Budget Guidelines: 

• Tighter policy of salary savings 
• Tighter monitoring of teaching loads 
• Freeze on tenure-track searches  including cluster hires that were previously announced 
• Freeze on all new hires.  Replacement of staff and non-tenured faculty require Provostial 

approval 
• Retention offers require Provostial approval 

 
Dr. Joan Kuchner:  What about faculty on term appointments that can be variable from year to year? 
Dean Staros:  So far these appointments have been made and have gone through. 
Dr. Kuchner:  how are other units (HSC, Engineering, etc) handling service/introduction courses? 
Dean Staros:  We are supposed to be getting resources to do the teaching.  Unfortunately there is no 
formula that says we get X amount of dollars per student. 



 
IV.  President’s Report (C. Davidson) 

• Dr. Georges Fouron had no final report except for the open position of Vice President. 
• Dr. Davidson:  We did not have a candidate for the VP on the ballot last year but we did get a 

volunteer.   
• Dr. Davidson nominated Ruth Ben-Zvi for Vice President of the Arts and Sciences.   Motion was 

seconded.  All in favor:  all in favor with 1 abstention.  Motion was passed. 
• Dr. Fouron was thanked for his service as President of the Arts and Sciences Senate. 
• The Arts and Sciences Executive Committee has not had a Secretary in the last two years.  The 

A&S Executive Committee is shrinking.  The turnout has been poor and the student 
representatives to GSO and USG have a tendency not to come to the meetings.  The Executive 
Committee has been discussing the possibility of creating a new Executive Committee position 
which would require a change in the constitution/by-laws.  A second VP position was considered 
rather than having a secretary.   

 
Dr. Davidson opened the floor for discussion: 
 
Dr. Goodman:  Are you suggesting that it is the title of secretary that doesn’t attract people? 
Dr. Davidson:  In part yes because in the past the secretary was a pretty labor intensive position. 
Dr. Goodman:  If you did get a second VP would they also be doing secretarial duties?  Dr. Davidson 
replied that no, they would not be doing the same duties.  Since there has been no secretary, the President 
has been jotting down the important notes. 
Dr. Hugh Silverman:  Assuming this position is approved, would this second VP then be in line for 
President after the first VP? 
Dr. Davidson:  This would be a one-year position.  It would not be part of the movement from VP to 
President to Past-President.  This would be for someone who does not want to commit to three years. 
Dr. Goodman:  Do you think you could possibly induce someone to run for secretary if it would be made 
clearer that their job would essentially be to take notes at the Executive Committee meetings and be a 
member of the Executive Committee? 
Dr. Davidson:  Let’s record that in the minutes and send it out to the Senators and I think that it is being 
extremely clearer now.  If anyone is interested please contact Laurie Theobalt 
(LTheobalt@notes.cc.sunysb.edu). 
Dr. Kuchner: This might be a good opportunity to do some outreach to other new units, e.g., the School of 
Journalism. 
Dr. Silverman:  There has to be six faculty members or more to have a representative onthe Senate. 
Dr. Aronoff:  I do not believe that they have six faculty as of yet. 
Dr. Myers:  I’ve been on several Senate committees before and we’ve had different members of the 
committee take minutes at each meeting and it worked quite well. 
 
 

• Dr. Davidson announced the new Arts and Sciences Senate website 
(http://ws.cc.sunysb.edu/senatecas/) which is similarly structured to the new University Senate 
website.  All of the information from the old website was transferred to the new one.  Still needs 
updating which will be done in the next couple of weeks.   

• Dr. Silverman expressed appreciation to Cynthia Davidson and Aimee De Chambeau for 
transforming the old website into a new and elegant site. 

• The language in the constitution and by-laws need to be looked at in terms of language regarding 
academic units because of  new members that are now going to be participating in the Arts and 
Sciences Senate, e.g., the School of Journalism, School of Marine and Atmospheric Sciences.  
We should also discuss the role of Southampton since it is a bit more complicated. 

• Need to establish a small committee to look over the Constitution and By-laws and the language 
of how we will fit in these new units.  Not sure how to work Southampton into the language since 
it is a College. 

• Dr. Silverman pointed out that the faculty in Southampton would be members of the Senate.  The 
School of Journalism would come under HFA and SoMas would come under NSM.  Given the 
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emphasis on the sustainability in the 4 majors in Southampton, it just might make sense to group 
it in the SBS category. 

• Dr. Davison asked the audience for volunteers to look at the Constitution and By-laws.  Dr. 
Fouron and Dr. Silverman volunteered.   

• A notice will be sent to the Arts and Sciences Senate for volunteers to sit on the committee. 
 
V.  Old Business:  No old business 
 
VI.  New Business:  No new business 
 
 
Meeting adjourned 4:50 p.m. 
 
Submitted by: 
 
Laurie Theobalt 
Secretary 
 
________________________________________________________________________ 
 
 

Report of the A & S Senate Promotion and Tenure Committee 
August 2007 

Prepared by Joanne Davila, Chair PTC 
 
Committee: 
 

• Joanne Davila, Chair – Psychology (Social and Behavioral Sciences) 
• Lisa Diedrich (Humanities and Fine Arts) – non-tenured member 
• Clare Grey – Chemistry (Natural Sciences; Fall semester only) 
• Manuel Lerdau – Ecology and Evolution (Natural Sciences; Fall semester only) 
• Timothy Mount – Music (Humanities and Fine Arts) 
• Jacqueline Reich – European Languages (Humanities and Fine Arts) 
• Michael Schwartz – Sociology (Social and Behavioral Sciences) 
• Vitaly Citovsky – Biochemistry (Natural Sciences) – temporary member for spring semester 

replacing Lerdau  
• Barry McCoy – Physics (Natural Sciences) – temporary member for spring semester  replacing 

Grey who was on sabbatical 
 
Organization and functioning: 
 
The committee met regularly, typically bi-weekly, during the 2006-2007 academic year, with excellent 
attendance. All committee members are dedicated and hard working. They take their position seriously 
and behave in a professional, ethical manner. The committee functions very well as a group, 
demonstrating cohesion and respect for all members. The committee also met once during the 2006 
summer session and three times during the 2007 summer session. Summer meetings have become 
increasingly necessary to deal with new hires whose appointments begin in September.  
 
Philosophy and process:  
 
The PTC plays an important role in the College of Arts and Sciences as an advisory committee to the 
Dean and as a means for providing quality control for the faculty. The faculty members who make up the 
committee are critical to its functioning and success and it is important to continue to elect strong 
members to serve on the committee.  
 



The PTC has maintained a strong level of continuity in process with prior years. We continue to adhere 
strongly to the Policies of the Board of Trustees, and to focus decisions on scholarship, teaching, and 
service. We recognize that every case is different and make certain that we take into account diversity 
across departments and types of scholarly achievements.  
 
In making decisions, the main question that we focus on is whether candidates’ scholarship is having an 
impact on their field. Our ability to assess this relies on the clarity with which this is presented in the 
dossier, and we rely heavily on the views expressed in outside letters and in the chair’s letters. A few 
comments about each are in order. Regarding outside letters, those that come from individuals who do not 
have a close professional relationship with the candidate are essential, as they are likely to be least biased 
by personal connections. In addition, although the PTC provides guidelines for the minimal number and 
type of letters, cases with only the minimum sometimes are harder to evaluate. It is critical that the chair’s 
letters express and discuss both the strengths and weaknesses of the case, particularly those pointed out by 
outside letter writers. Providing a clear rationale for the departmental vote is also extremely important. If 
there were “no” votes or abstentions, it is important to clarify the reasons for such votes. Chair’s letters 
that simply reiterate or quote from outside letters, or that present a run-down of the faculty discussion of 
the case, are least helpful to the PTC and are a disservice to the candidate. Unfortunately, many chairs’ 
letters continue to be written in this manner.  
 
Regarding the assessment of scholarly ability for promotion to Full Professor, the PTC feels that 
promotion should not be awarded just for significant administrative or other accomplishments, but should 
be awarded only to those who show true excellence and a strong reputation in creative and scholarly 
activities. However, teaching and service do matter, and weight is placed on the extent to which 
candidates for full professor have shown initiative in contributing to the future of their department and 
their field.  
 
Caseload and actions:  
 
From 5/1/06 through 8/31/07, the PTC acted on 25 cases. Of these, 16 were cases for promotion with 
tenure, 1 was a case for promotion to full professor, and 8 were new appointments (2 to Associate, 6 to 
Full, all with tenure).  
 
Of the promotion cases acted on (excluding the new appointments), the departments were in favor of 
promotion in 15 cases and the PTC agreed with the departmental recommendation in all cases except for 
two (for one the PTC voted against promotion, for the other the PTC had a split vote). In the one case in 
which the department was not in favor of promotion, the PTC concurred.  
 
Of the 18 cases that have been acted on by the Dean, he has agreed with the PTC in all cases (and 
supported the candidate with the split vote). All of those cases progressed to the Provost and President, 
and both have agreed with the prior recommendations (yielding promotion in all cases except for the two 
for which the PTC voted against). The remainder of the cases is in progress.  
 
Other: 
 
1. The PTC prepared an amendment to the PTC guidelines that would require all formal written 
documents (e.g., sub-committee reports, the Dean’s pre-tenure review letter) to be included in promotion 
and tenure dossiers. This amendment was discussed, voted on, and denied at the final A & S Senate 
meeting in April 2006. Note that it is still the position of the PTC that all formal written documents must 
be provided if requested by the PTC, Dean, Provost, or President.  
 
2. The PTC, in collaboration with the Dean’s office, prepared an amendment to the PTC guidelines that 
would revise deadlines for submission of tenure and promotion cases in order to place all assistant 
professors on the same tenure clock and to provide more time for review. This amendment was be 
presented to the Senate in April 2006 and approved. Departments were alerted to the change by the 
Dean’s office. The new guidelines are: 
 



September 15 is the deadline for receipt by the Dean’s office of all cases involving promotion to full 
professor. May 15 is the deadline for receipt by the Dean’s office of all cases in which the final term 
appointment (see section 1.2) expires at the end of a fall semester. January 15 is the deadline for receipt 
by the Dean’s office of all other cases. These deadlines reflect the time needed for files to be vetted by the 
Dean’s office, in accordance with section 2.5.8 of these guidelines, revised (as necessary) by the 
submitting department, and forwarded to the PTC. Departments and Programs have the obligation to 
observe these deadlines. Only in the case of competitive offers will the Committee consider extensions of 
the deadlines. New appointments are not subject to the deadlines for internal cases. 
 
3. The PTC prepared an amendment to the PTC guidelines that would increase the number of letters from 
scholars who are not suggested by the candidate. This amendment was presented to the Senate in April 
2007 and approved. Departments were alerted to the change in April 2007. The new guidelines are: 
 
2.4.5.1 This division of the file should contain all solicited recommendations (referees, faculty and 
students) other than those of supervisors of the candidate. It should contain substantive written 
evaluations from at least seven authorities from outside the University in all cases of promotion to higher 
rank or continuing appointment or both. At least five of the letters should be from scholars who are not 
current or former collaborators, departmental colleagues, nor members of the candidate's graduate 
department during the time he or she was a graduate student or recommended by the candidate. Each 
outside letter in the file should have attached to it a statement identifying the writer, explaining why she 
or he has been chosen to evaluate the case, and indicating the relationship, if any, with the candidate if 
that is not stated in the letter of reference. These letters of evaluation should ordinarily not be more than 
two years old. All letters written in a language other than English must be accompanied by a translation.  
 
2.4.5.2 The candidate may suggest a list of no more than five and no less than three referees from which 
the department will choose at least two. At least five other referees are to be chosen independently by the 
department.  
 
4. In October 2006, the PTC and Senate discussed the recommendation of Peter Koch that the PTC moves 
to an electronic dossier system. It was agreed that the PTC and Prof. Koch would explore this possibility 
over time. This is in progress.  
 
5. In December 2006, the PTC Chair attended the Chair’s meeting and discussed the following issues 
with the chairs: (1) appropriate contents of the chair’s letter; (2) need for clarity with regard to the number 
of letters solicited and received; (3) minimum number of letters sufficient for each file. It was this 
discussion that led, in part, to the amendment to increase the number of letters.  
 
6. In spring 2006, the PTC was contacted by members of library science to initiate discussions about 
whether library files could be evaluated through the A & S PTC. Discussions are currently in progress. 


